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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was chaired by Ambassador Duly Brutus, Permanent Representative of Haiti to the Organization of American States.  The meeting was called to order at 10:30 a.m.

· Recognition of the outgoing Chair of the Permanent Council, Ambassador Bayney Karran


Before beginning consideration of the topics on the meeting’s order of business, the Chair acknowledged the leadership shown and excellent work carried out by Ambassador Bayney Karran, Permanent Representative of Guyana, upon the conclusion of his term as the Chair of the Permanent Council for the period from October 1 to December 31, 2011. 

Then, this being the first meeting of the Permanent Council under his chairmanship, Ambassador Duly Brutus shared a series of thoughts with its members, emphasizing the work of the Organization and of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights and reaffirming the importance of the Inter-American Democratic Charter. He described a number of proposed activities for his period in office suggested by the Mission of Haiti, including the organization of a meeting with parliamentarians from across the region in preparation for the Summit of the Americas, the visit by President Michel Martelly of Haiti, and a visit by the Secretary General of the Organisation internationale de la Francophonie (OIF) and the signing of an agreement between the OAS and the OIF.

1. Adoption of the order of business

The Council approved the order of business, document CP/OD-1834/12, with the deletion, requested by the delegation of El Salvador, of topic 3, “Twentieth Anniversary of the Signing of the Peace Accords in El Salvador. Request by the Permanent Mission of El Salvador.”

· Welcoming of the Permanent Representative of Suriname 

The Permanent Council welcomed Ambassador Niermala Hindori-Badriding, Permanent Representative of Suriname, who shared her initial thoughts on the Organization’s work with the Permanent Council and expressed her wish to constructively pursue the topics on the Permanent Council’s agenda. 

· Welcoming of the Permanent Representative of Peru 

The Permanent Council then extended a welcome to Ambassador Walter Alban, Permanent Representative of Peru. In his first address to the Permanent Council, Ambassador Alban highlighted the importance of democracy and respect for human rights. He also noted his government’s concern at the financial difficulties facing the OAS and spoke of the importance of the Secretary General’s “Strategic Vision of the OAS.”

The representatives of Bolivia (on behalf of the ALADI group), the Dominican Republic, Saint Kitts and Nevis (on behalf of CARICOM), and Canada congratulated Ambassador Brutus on his appointment to the Chair of the Permanent Council and extended a warm welcome to the Permanent Representatives of Suriname and of Peru.

In welcoming the Haitian Permanent Representative’s assumption of the Chair of the Permanent Council, the Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic spoke of the recent inauguration of the university at Limonade, an undertaking by the Government of the Dominican Republic to assist in the training of Haitian professionals.

2.
Commemoration of the centenary of the death of Eloy Alfaro, former President of Ecuador

The Permanent Representative of Ecuador, Ambassador María Isabel Salvador, spoke of the commemoration of the centenary of the death of Mr. Eloy Alfaro, who served as President of Ecuador on two occasions, from 1895 to 1901 and from 1906 to 1911. The full text of Ambassador Salvador’s presentation can be found in the meeting minutes, document CP/ACTA 1834/12.

The Representative of Paraguay and the Secretary General spoke briefly of Mr. Alfaro’s work, describing him as a man of liberal thinking and libertarian ideas.

The Permanent Representative of Panama, Ambassador Guillermo Cochez, in commemorating the former President of Ecuador, expressed his regret at the death of Mr. Walter Vilmar in Cuba.
The Permanent Council noted the presentation given by the Permanent Representative of Ecuador on the centenary of Mr. Eloy Alfaro’s death, together with the statements made by the delegations.
3.
Report on Haiti by the Assistant Secretary General, Ambassador Albert Ramdin

In beginning consideration of this topic, the Chair of the Permanent Council reminded the meeting that the OAS was continuing to support the Government of Haiti in numerous development projects and capacity-building efforts for the population and in reconstructing the country’s infrastructure. He stated that the OAS was actively participating in projects in the fields of education, youth development, and assistance for people with disabilities, in pursuit of capacity-building in Haiti. Ambassador Brutus also noted the ongoing work of the Assistant Secretary General, Ambassador Albert Ramdin, in his capacity as Chair of the Friends of Haiti Group.

Ambassador Ramdin then continued by presenting the updated report on the Organization’s ongoing activities in Haiti, and its plans for future undertakings in that country.
Haiti’s Alternate Representative thanked Ambassador Ramdin for the report and applauded the appointment of the new Director of the OAS Office in Haiti, Mr. Frédéric Bolduc. He also spoke about some of the programs being implemented in his country. 

The representatives of Trinidad and Tobago, the United States, Canada, Suriname, the Dominican Republic, and Nicaragua thanked the Assistant Secretary General for his report and expressed their recognition of the work that he and the Organization are carrying out in Haiti. 

The Permanent Council took note of the report presented by Ambassador Albert Ramdin and of the comments made by the delegations.

4.
Consideration of the report of the Special Working Group to Reflect on the Workings of the IACHR with a view to Strengthening the IAHRS (GT/SIDH-13/11 rev. 2)

The Chair of the Permanent Council acknowledged the members of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (IACHR) who were in attendance and extended a warm welcome to IACHR President Dinah Shelton and to Commissioners José de Jesús Orozco, Rodrigo Escobar, Rose Marie Belle Antoine, Rosa María Ortiz, and Tracy Robinson.

The Chair of the Permanent Council presented the report of the Special Working Group, document GT/SIDH-13/11 rev. 2, and recalled that at the Permanent Council’s meeting of December 15, 2011, the Special Working Group’s Chair, Ambassador Joel Hernández, Permanent Representative of Mexico, had given a verbal presentation on the Group’s conclusions. He also recalled that on that occasion, in concluding the Group’s work, the Permanent Council agreed to examine the corresponding report during the Council’s first meeting in 2012. 

The representatives of Uruguay, Costa Rica, Panama, Colombia, and Argentina spoke of the work carried out by the Working Group and about the conclusions reached and the recommendations made.

Due to the late hour, the Permanent Council agreed to adjourn for lunch, and the meeting recommenced at 2:40 p.m.

At the start of the afternoon session, the representatives of Nicaragua, Canada, Bolivia, Chile, Brazil, Guatemala, El Salvador, Ecuador, Peru, Paraguay, Mexico, the United States, Dominica, Honduras, and Uruguay shared their thoughts on the report; in particular, they noted a series of issues including the importance of ensuring the independence and autonomy of the IACHR and of its rapporteurships, and the need for the Commission to be financed with resources from the Regular Fund.

The Secretary General also spoke about the conclusions reached and on the recommendations made regarding the IACHR’s work, funding, and strengthening. 

At the end of the delegations’ remarks, the Permanent Council:

· Approved the report of the Special Working Group to Reflect on the Workings of the IACHR with a view to Strengthening the IAHRS, contained in document GT/SIDH-13/11 rev. 2.

· Agreed to convey the report to the General Assembly.

· Agreed to transmit the report to the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, to the Secretary General, and to the member states, in order to apprise them of the recommendations applicable to each.

· Instructed the Secretary General to prepare a report on progress with the report’s recommendations by the parties on which those recommendations were served, and to present it to the General Assembly. 

After those decisions were adopted, President Dinah Shelton of the IACHR expressed her gratitude for the warm welcome extended to the new members of the Commission and to its officers; she spoke about the Group’s work and thanked it for its report and the recommendations extended to the IACHR, which, she said, would receive close scrutiny. 

[image: image2.wmf]PERMANENT COUNCIL


Due to a technical fault in the sound system, the meeting had to be adjourned at 4:40 p.m., without having considered all the topics set out on the adopted order of business.
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�.	Statements may be found in the meeting minutes, CP/ACTA 1834/12.
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